Berks-Lehigh Valley College Senate Council

Friday, January 23, 2004 1:00 pm – 2:30 pm

Minutes

Attendance: R. Egolf, M. Mart, H. Patterson, R. Zambanini, (Officers); S. Speece, A. Williams, (Admin); A. Romberger, S. Zervanos,  (U. Senate); J. Markowitz; (Student Reps); 

J. Clipman, K. Fifer, H. Gourama, D. Litvin, J. Noel, I. Shibley, S. Snyder, T. Lynn, (Council Members); L. Grobman, L. Milakofsky, (Faculty); C. Balliett (Senate Secretariat)

1. Call to order

2. Approval of minutes from November 24, 2003 meeting- approved unanimously

3. Reports of Officers and University Senators

A. Chair –Michelle Mart

· Report on Freshman Seminar activities scheduled outside the classroom - A meeting with Dr. Bender was held regarding the Freshman Seminar Committee policy of requiring outside workshops.  Many of the seminars require attendance at workshops, but there are alternatives to the courses this year.  Students are never penalized for being unable to attend a workshop during the activity period.  Next year the Committee is seeking to expand a common list and to unify the policy for all seminars.   Dr. Lovitt will address this issue during the February faculty meetings.

· Discussion of Retention Council and the Faculty -

Retention issues have been discussed frequently in the past year.  The discussion at the Faculty Retreat aired many important views and opinions.  Both Dr. Lovitt and Dr. Steensland will be glad to address any other questions and concerns.

· Opportunity Planning -

Minutes from the Roundtable meetings are included in today’s meeting packets.  This is not a final report; it is only the meeting notes.  Dr. Speece will report on the proposed plan for physical changes at Berks during the February Senate meeting.  Discussion will take place at that time.

· University Faculty Senate Elections -

Elections for University Senators will take place next week (Jan. 26, 2004).  Nominations are being accepted.  Please remember to vote and to return the ballots promptly.

B. Chair Elect – Roger Egolf
· Because the legislative changes to the senator to faculty ratio have not been finalized or passed, it is felt that we should go ahead and elect a seventh Senator to University Senate.

· University Park has recommended that this seat not be filled until the legislation is determined.  

· The Chair suggested that CREC give final approval to the election process.  Another election can be held in September if an additional Senator is required, keeping with University Senate guidelines.

C. Secretary- Bob Zambanini

With the cooperation of CREC, the election ballots will be distributed next week.

D. University Senators

Lou Milakofsky has resigned as University Senator.

Roger Egolf - No report at this time.

Andy Romberger
There were two items of interest to our College: 1.) There will be a report on Curricular Integration across the campus locations.  2.) A report on the background check procedures which are in place throughout the University.

Stam Zervanos
The Intra-University Relations Committee, which drafted the Curricular Integration report, found that, with little exception, there is a good integration of courses across campus locations.  A growing competition between campuses for programs appears to be a bigger problem.

4. Comments by Administrators

    Susan Speece

The Opportunity Planning report is still in the writing phase.  The remaining data from the Divisions has been received and can be included in the report.  The report will be ready for the February Senate meeting.  

    Ann Williams 

The Corporate Center is progressing and is on target with anticipated dates.  The Lehigh Valley Faculty-Staff Committee has begun to look at opportunities to increase enrollment in the BKLV majors.  A report to Senate will be forthcoming.

5.  
Reports of Committees

Diversity Sub-Committee on the Climate Survey (Laurie Grobman)

· The Sub-Committee was created to look at the Climate Survey with the intention of identifying issues that raised concerns.  The entire report is available through Lisa Shibley in the Institutional Research Office.

· Discussion followed and concerns were raised over the validity of the report, due to the survey’s terminology and as to how the survey results were evaluated and tabulated.  While discrepancies in the results may exist, the focus of the survey is on perceptions. Once the survey is in its final form, access to results should be given to faculty, staff and students.

· The survey had its origins at University Park and has been used before.  In the future a new questionnaire, specific to Berks-Lehigh Valley, will be developed.

· A University-wide staff survey, which recently went out via e-mail, contains diversity questions which are campus specific.  The Diversity Committee may want to wait for those results before making a recommendation for action.  This may allow results to be compared to other campuses. 

· Discussion produced the following motion and an alternative motion.

Motion: Establish a committee made up of faculty, administrators and students who have received this report, mediated by a member of either the Diversity Committee or by Lisa Shibley, to conduct roundtable discussions on the Climate Survey.

Alternative Motion: The Student Government Association (SGA) will establish a roundtable discussion of the Climate Survey.  The results will be discussed at a subsequent Senate meeting.  A vote was called. The alternative motion passed unanimously.


Physical Facilities, Health and Safety Committee Report

· Motion: The Physical Facilities Committee would like to make a motion to the Senate Council:  That the College has the 911 Memorial spelling corrected at an approximate cost of $8,000 to the College and returned to its present location.

· Amended Motion: Correct the misspelled word as it appears -“heros” - by affixing a plaque made of a material that will blend with the existing monument to correct the spelling to “heroes”.  The memorial would remain at its present location.  A vote was called. The amended motion passed unanimously.

             Constitutional Updates by CREC (Henry Patterson)

· A report was made to the General Assembly in December.  The numerous questions and comments that were made were taken back to CREC at the next meeting.  The committee addressed the following issues.
· Student representation on the Senate - The new Senate would have twenty three voting members, two of which would be students. (10% representation)  Both SGA presidents would be retained on the Senate as voting members.
· Removing student representation from all Senate Committees except the Student Affairs Committee - In spite of the debate generated, the Committee felt that student representation on committees other than Student Affairs was unnecessary.
· Terms of office for the Chair and Chair-elect - The Committee decided that serving two years as Chair-elect then two years as Chair, was just too much to ask.  A recommendation was changed to replace the Chair-elect with a Vice Chair, whose term would be staggered with the term of the Chair.  The Vice Chair would have to be elected Chair and not automatically assume the Chair’s position.  Continuity would thus be provided.  It would also afford the option of choosing someone else for the Chair’s position in the event the Vice Chair wanted to step down or if the Senate preferred to choose someone other than the Vice Chair.
· Representation on the University Athletic Committee on the Student Life Committee - CREC agreed that the Senate should have representation, and added a person to that committee.
· The CREC Committee plans to come forward with a draft by mid-February and call a special General Assembly session in March 2004 for ratification of the new organization.
· The Berks Campus Staff Assistants voiced concern that eliminating the General Assembly eliminates the staff representation and vote.  Henry was invited and attended the recent Staff Assistants meeting to explain and discuss the changes. Many members expressed concern over loss of an official connection to the Senate.  Functionally it does not matter in that few staff members attend.  The General Assembly would entertain a proposal as to how staff could be connected to the new Senate organization.
6.
Forensic Business


       None

7.
Unfinished Business

· Motion: Approve the Teaching  Schedule Policy as amended:

Proposed amended policy (endorsed by AAOC 19 Jan 04, and supported by informal consensus at the 11 Dec 03 General Assembly meeting, the Berks Faculty caucus 8 Dec 03 and Lehigh Valley faculty caucus 11 Dec 03):

BKLV faculty should teach their courses at least three days a week (usually a MWF schedule) at least one semester per year (excluding the summer sessions).  Exceptions to the policy will continue to be made by Division Heads for discipline and programmatic reasons on an individual basis.  A vote was called to accept the amendment to the policy.  The motion passed with two votes of opposition.




Discussion on the amended policy followed.

Motion: Accept the amended Teaching Schedule Policy. - A vote was called.  The amended motion passed with two votes of opposition.

· Motion to approve the Academic Integrity Implementation Policy-
A motion was made to table vote for further discussion and consideration at the February Council meeting.  The amended motion passed unanimously.

8.
New Legislative Business

· Motion: Approve and charge the Berks-Lehigh Valley Dialogue Committee with discussions on campus relations and communications.  Members of the Committee are Margaret Christian (Chair), three faculty members for each campus, Richard Young, Peter Behrens, Laurie Grobman, Stam Zervanos, and Henry Patterson.  A vote was called.  The motion passed unanimously.
· Motion: Charge the Physical Facilities Committee to develop a Public Art Display policy.  Discussion followed.  A motion to table the vote until the February meeting.  A vote was taken and the motion passed unanimously.

9. Announcements

The Senate joined Henry Patterson in recognizing and thanking Lou Milakofsky for his 13 years of distinguished service as University Senator.  He has served with great distinction and his efforts are greatly appreciated.

10.  Adjournment

